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21 January 2015 
 
Statement to Pacific Grove City Council by John Pearse 
 
This is a brief statement to the PG city council about the recent 
renaming of “Lovers Point State Marine Reserve” to “Lovers Point Julia 
Platt State Marine Reserve”:  
 
We are all familiar with the knowledge that Julia Platt was PG’s first 
woman mayor (1931-1933).  
 
She moved here in 1900 at age 43 with a PhD from Germany after a 
distinguished career as an embryologist working at Harvard and marine 
labs at Woods Hole, Massachusetts and Naples, Italy.  
 
She built a house on 17th and Laurel, where she gained notoriety for 
shooting chickens. She then built a house on the corner of Grant and 
Ocean View (now part of the Seven Gables Inn) where she raised an 
adopted son and gained more notoriety for breaking down the gate that 
blocked entry to Lovers Point Beach. And she was very involved in the 
city’s affairs, developing gardens at Lovers Point, drafting the city’s 
charter, and harassing the city council until she was told to run for 
mayor. Which she did and won. 
 
But her most lasting achievement was accomplished as mayor when she 
obtained protection for Pacific Grove’s coast. This action is well 
documented in Steve Palumbi and Carolyn Sotka’s Death and Life of 
Monterey Bay. She convinced the council to petition the State Legislature 
to give the city the right to establish and maintain refuges on the city’s 
coast. The Legislature passed an Act giving Pacific Grove the right to do 
so in 1931, and in 1932 the city established the “Pacific Grove Marine 
Life Refuge” (which later became the “Pacific Grove Marine Gardens”) 
between Point Pinos and Hopkins Marine Station, and “Hopkins Marine 
Life Refuge” off Hopkins Marine Station where Mayor Platt maintained a 
special interest. In 1984 the State made the Hopkins Marine Life Refuge 
a complete reserve with collection of marine life prohibited except for 
scientific purposes — one of the first complete marine reserves in the 
state.  
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In 2006 when the Fish and Game Commission worked with local 
stakeholders to establish a network of marine reserves in central 
California, the fully protected “Hopkins Marine Life Refuge” was one of 
the few examples of how full reserves worked: it had larger, more 
fecund fishes within it that outside where fishing was allowed. That 
meant more fish larvae were produced in reserves that could stock 
areas outside reserves that were fished. However, the Hopkins Marine 
Life Refuge was quite small, and the state wanted to expand it. They did 
so, expanding it to include Lovers Point.  
 
As one of the stakeholders, I suggested the expanded reserve be named 
after Julia Platt. I was told that the Department of Fish and Game did not 
name things after people. Instead the commission named the expanded 
“Hopkins Marine Life Refuge” as the “Lovers Point State Marine 
Reserve”. However, in 2007, when the network in central California was 
established, they named the partial reserve off Cannery Row, where 
recreational fishing is allowed, the “Edward F. Ricketts State Marine 
Conservation Area.”  
 
In 2011 Mayor Carmelita Garcia got the city council to pass a resolution 
urging the California Fish and Game Commission to change the name of 
the “Lovers Point State Marine Reserve” to the “Julia B. Platt State 
Marine Reserve.”  Then Mayor Garcia, Steve Palumbi, and I attended a 
Fish and Game Commission meeting to urge them to make the change. 
When the commission staff said it was against policy to name things 
after people, the commission told the staff to change the policy. They did 
so, and in 2012 the commission adopted the changed policy. Then after 
some nagging, we learned that in September of this year (2014), the 
commission staff quietly changed the name to “Lovers Point Julia Platt 
State Marine Reserve”! 
 
It will take some time to incorporate the name change in documents and 
signs, but it has already been made on the Department of Fish and 
Wildlife’s website--- it is done at last and time to celebrate! 
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